Faculty Senate Minutes

April 26, 2010
Present: Terry DeHay, Bill Hughes, Donna Mills, Wilkins O-Riley Zinn, Paul French, Dave Carter, Ellen Siem, Mada Morgan, Dennis Dunleavy, Robin Strangfeld, Anne Chambers, Kate Cleland-Sipfle, Steven Jessup, Sherry Ettlich, Dennis Slattery, Mark Siders, Doyne Mraz, Mary Carrabba, Michael Naumes, Jody Waters

Absent: Maggie McClellan, Greg Pleva, Kathleen Page, John Roden 
Visitors: Mary Cullinan, Jordan Marshall, Pat Acklin, Katherine Gohring, Jim Beaver, Jonathan Eldridge, Teresa Lowrie, Laura O’Bryon, Curtis Feist 

Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:02 pm.
Agenda:
1. Approval of minutes from April 12, 2010:

Marshall, Siem and Carrabba noted amendments. Motion to approve amended minutes made by Mraz; seconded by Slattery. Motion passed with none opposed; Strangfeld and Cleland-Sipfle abstained. 
2. Announcements:
DeHay: Q & A session with the President and Provost will be held Monday May 17th, 12-1:30 pm in the Meese Room. 

Morgan announced that the Committee on Committees has issued a call to fill Senate Committees with excellent response, which is much appreciated. DeHay also noted that the Elections Committee, which consists of two new members, is making good progress.

3. Comments from President Cullinan

Spring 2010 enrollment shows the highest student head count in SOU’s history. President Cullinan thanks all for their good work in recruiting and retaining students. She will be travelling to Washington, D.C. next week to meet with legislators which she hopes will yield similar good results to last session in which SOU secured federal support for solar panels for the HEC. This round, we seek support for expanding the Theater Arts/Performing Arts building. 

The third open forum on planning held just prior to this meeting generated good ideas and feedback. In addition to the open forums, Cullinan has been meeting with several smaller groups and her President’s Advisory Council to continue collecting ideas and suggestions.  

She will meet with UPC soon to further discuss goals for next year. She will work with her Cabinet during the summer to develop quantifiable measures and benchmarks for the planning goals that have been identified. She also invites further comments and suggestions, which can be e-mailed to planning@sou.edu.

Provost Klein and Dean Parikh (Business) are currently in China and Vietnam where they will explore exchange and partnership opportunities at 8 universities. 

Cullinan also reported back on a matter raised in Advisory Council this week over departmental scholarship eligibility and the SOSA application process. Changes in the online application process resulted in very low return of eligible students, which has been a concern for many departments. Financial Aid personnel have revised the application process, and departments can contact Peggy Mezger to follow up. 

4. Comments from Provost Klein:

Provost Klein was travelling in Asia and did not attend.
5. AC Report (Bill Hughes):
In addition to agenda items, AC discussed the new ACALOG online catalog; demonstrations and training will soon take place. AC also discussed the new IEP program proposal; questions had been raised about its budget and new program proposal process, which are on the agenda this week but will be deferred until Klein’s return. 

Concerns were also raised about the existing policy of allowing students to add classes without instructor permission through the first week of classes. Students adding a Monday/Wednesday class late during the first week of class meetings can do so without instructor consent, essentially missing the first instructional week. Feist noted that this has come up in Academic Policies and they look for input on this matter for further consideration. 

Ettlich noted that the student can add without instructor consent, but the instructor is not required to accommodate the student; she and others noted that the matter does require further attention. DeHay suggests that we continue the discussion in future meetings.

The faculty breakfast has been rescheduled for June 2 due to a state Board meeting. The possibility of restoring the 10-week term was also discussed; after budget projections are reported in May, the MOU concerning furloughs and the instructional year may be reopened. 

Also raised in AC was the policy concerning course fees being swept back from instructors/departments at the end of the year. 

Cullinan also appended her comments by noting that she continues work on the semester conversion committee, which is exploring the cost and length of time that would be needed to make the change to semesters. She hopes to make a strong argument about why SOU would be appropriate for a semester system and will appreciate any thoughts/support in writing from faculty to append to her report. 

Hughes asked Cullinan about preliminary results of a system-wide survey on the semester conversion. Cullinan reports that there is widespread resistance to the proposal. Ettlich requested clarification if the survey respondents were SOU only, or across the system. She also noted that she has encountered surprisingly numerous suggestions that the semester system would reduce opportunities for student learning at SOU, and wonders if this is a small and outspoken contingent, or reflective of broader campus sentiment. Cullinan noted this trend, and also observed that there is a high chance that the costs will be deemed too steep and that the legislature will not move this forward, but added that she feels that semesters may be highly advantageous for SOU. 

6. Student Senate Report (Jordan Marshall):
ASSOU is dealing with the bookshare issue, is working with student groups to help secure funding support to maintain the program. Next year, the costs of the program will be equally divided between administration and fees from a student group; later, students will take over. 

ASSOU elections will take place next week. 

Recent media reports reported that ASSOU had raised its budget by $100K with a significant student fee increase, questioning the appropriateness and responsiveness of such a measure. Marshall noted, however, that the reporting omitted significant details concerning the budget increase. A permanent coordinator position has been created and will involve student funds, and senators will now receive a $100 per term stipend, but the increase has only raised student fees by a percentage point, whereas the previous increase had been much higher at 7.5%. Many reasons suggest that this was an appropriate time and way to raise student fees, which will only amount to roughly $4/term this year, and that the reports were based on limited and misunderstood information. 
Information Items:

7. Textbook Reserve Program Update (Jonathan Eldridge)

ASSOU, the President, and President’s Cabinet have been working on this, while rumors and premature and exaggerated reports of the program’s demise have been reported on Facebook and media outlets. Details are still being worked out, but the Provost’s Office and ASSOU will share costs to maintain the program and the bookstore will provide staff support. The bookstore cannot maintain the cost alone, as it has in the past, but the program will not be eliminated and students will not notice any changes or additional fees.

Library staff are reviewing the program as many of the textbooks placed on reserve are seldom checked out. In addition, other opportunities like e-books, open source access, and textbook rentals will also be explored. Upon Provost Klein’s return, a task force or working group will form to examine the program and update it. Pilot projects will likely be proposed to explore some innovative ways to provide access to texts. Faculty who are currently using or would like to try new approaches should contact Eldridge; as are those who take very traditional approaches as all perspectives are important. 

Ettlich asked for the data on textbooks that the library is collecting to be made available to departments.

8. Presentation of new SOU graphics (Jim Beaver)

Beaver thanked members of the Branding Task Force (Jeanne Stallman, Cody Bustamante, Steve Schein, Rick Bleiweiss, Jonathan Eldridge, Grace Carpenter, Kate Sackett, Matt Sayre, Bobby Heiken, Tannia Shewman) for their work on the new SOU graphic images and presented some background and information about the SOU brand and its history. New images were presented including the new logo, spirit mark, and seal, as well as images of the new logo in banners and signage. 

Beaver encourages feedback and noted that any adjustments to the images will need to be made very soon as we hope to have these images rolled out in the next few months. 

Questions/Comments:

Slattery suggested that research be done to ensure that the new “SO” and “U” images do not carry any negative or problematic connotations in other nations/cultures. Waters asked how the images had been received across campus, which lead to various comments and suggestions. Siem notes similarity between the “U” and a magnet; Gohring suggested adjustment to the kerning for greater image impact; Zinn observed that the “U”s do not appear to be uniform in all the images viewed. Chambers asked if the raider “hawk” mascot will change; while the mascot itself will not change, different aspects or points-of-view of it will be designed and implemented. 
Discussion Items:
9.  Curriculum Committee (Pat Acklin)

Curriculum Committee reviewed and approved a lengthy proposal for the new Intensive English Program (IEP) although it falls outside the purview of Curriculum Committee, as its courses are not part of a for-credit degree or department, but rather a profit center that fits within the university’s mission. Thus, several questions raised about the program, budget and intention cannot be addressed. Acklin noted that Curriculum Committee was in favor of the program’s overall goals and mandate, and that it did seem appropriate to bring the program and courses forward for review.

Questions about whose jurisdiction the program falls under were raised and addressed. DeHay clarified if approval of IEP courses is needed; Acklin responded that Senate action is needed, but added some points to clarify. Although the program does not go forward for OUS approval, the OUS new program form was used, which had caused some confusion. 

Responding to Naumes’ query whether students studying in the new IEP will enter SOU classes and if they will be sufficiently prepared, Acklin noted that the current plan calls for students to phase into SOU courses, but that Geoff Mills and Gary Miller would provide further details. 

DeHay and Ettlich noted issues surrounding proper procedure for approving courses but not the program. Ettlich pointed out that the while the program seems well developed, it sets an awkward precedent to approve the curriculum without also approving the program for that curriculum. DeHay said that various issues had been identified that had not been addressed and Senate action was not appropriate at this time; Klein has asked that we postpone action until a later date. Naumes and Jessup again requested clarification on process for approval of this program. Acklin again reported that the proposal had come forward to Curriculum Committee as a “parallel process” to normal course/program approval, and that Geoff Mills and Gary Miller are putting guidelines into place. Students are currently enrolled in classes and when the program proposal is completed, it will come to Senate for approval. 

Geoff Mills subsequently joined the discussion and responded to Ettlich’s question about why Senate will take action on the courses for a program that has not been approved, and why action on courses and the program will be taken separately. Mills noted that the program is in transition and DeHay reiterated that we will address this further once Provost Klein returns and to direct further questions to her to forward to Mills and Klein. 

Chambers asked for clarification on the structure of the proposal, student assessment and the length of the courses in the program. Acklin reminded Senate that the full proposal has been forwarded to us.

Action Items:
10. Academic Policies Proposals (Curtis Feist)

a. Washington State Transfer Agreement: Siem moved to accept the proposed agreement; Naumes seconded. Motion passed with no opposition or abstentions. 

b. Transfer Option Wording: Morgan moved to approve the change of language in the transfer option wording; Ettlich seconded. Motion passed with no opposition or abstentions.

c. Quantitative Reasoning Substitution for BS and BA requirements for students with documented disability: Ettlich moved to adopt the proposed Quantitative Reasoning substitution policy; Chambers seconded. Extensive discussion followed.

Siders noted that CS 200 was still included on the list of acceptable substitutions for Math courses, although Nordquist had reported that CS had wished for it to be removed. Nordquist confirmed. Carter and Hughes reported that CCJ and Political Science are considering removing their departments from the list of majors that do not require a quantitative reasoning component for the BS. Ettlich reported that the Math department had raised the question of the philosophy behind the courses listed: that they were “math-ish” but not math courses, nor requiring prerequisites; thus, these majors will have no requirements that a student with the math disability could not meet. DeHay noted that instituting a prerequisite will not take a department off the list of majors that do not require a math course. 

Naumes addressed the “junk science” aspect of the dyscalculia diagnosis that had been raised in previous discussion. While the disorder exists and can be documented, and the proposal seems sound, the diagnostic criteria do vary. He has concerns about the credentialing and process involved in diagnosing. 

Theresa Lowrie (Disability Resource Services) stated that a licensed clinical psychologist or learning specialist must provide the diagnosis and that DRS follows the OUS and NAHED standards for best practices. The diagnosis is accepted at DRS just for general education requirements, and some departments have additional requirements that need to be addressed separately.

Siders expressed concern over whether our graduates will emerge from their degrees having met the standards required for a Bachelor degree, or if we are, in effect, granting a different degree. Waters and DeHay noted that this is a matter of the federal ADA requirements to accommodate students with learning differences, and Lowrie said that we are working under best practice guidelines to do so. She also noted that we have the choice not to accommodate students with disabilities, and being an institution at which students with learning differences cannot earn the BS degree. If, as a liberal arts institution, we deem it vital that students achieve competence in quantitative reasoning, we are not required to accommodate students’ disabilities. Her comments provoked additional discussion of how all disabilities are viewed and accommodated, and if we see discrepancies in how we approach learning disabilities in writing and other areas. Zinn, Mraz, Naumes, Chambers all raised various points concerning the questions raised by these issues. 

Ettlich observed that three aspects of the discussion emerged, only one of which required Senate action at the moment, but that a larger and campus-wide discussion may be required: first, the question of whether we require that all students meet the quantitative reasoning requirement and elect not to identify courses that can be substituted; second, whether we allow substitutions for challenged students, assuming that they can be successful, productive and college-educated and therefore adopt the policy under consideration; and third, the need to examine dyscalculia and the nature of the disorder and its diagnosis. 

DeHay concurred that we can only address the second of these issues at this time, and that our vote will either codify the current practice of providing accommodation or reject it. 

Morgan asked for clarification on who offers substitutions for Strand D University Studies requirements (DRS currently, which needs to be formalized), and Lowrie noted that Foreign Language does not provide accommodations for the students with language disabilities. Further questions suggested we look at whether we accept substitutions for all University Studies foundational goals, or just some of them, as this policy implies.

DeHay requested that we conclude the discussion by voting on the proposed policy and forward the first of the issues identified by Ettlich to Academic Policies for further consideration. Feist said that Academic Policies would welcome this discussion. 

Morgan called the question. Motion passed with Siders, Mraz, Hughes opposed and Nordquist and Strangfeld abstained. 

11. Graduate Faculty (John King):

Naumes moved that the recommendations of Graduate Council for Graduate Faculty be accepted; Zinn seconded. Motion passed with none opposed or abstained. 

DeHay adjourned the meeting at 5:50 pm. 

